Dear Boot 'n Blisterers,


	This past October was the third biannual Boot 'n Blister Reunion Backpack.  There were a total of 48 people on the trip including five who joined us for the roadhead gathering, three who made Saturday a day hike, and 38 overnighters.  After the trip two years ago, we tried to come up with an idea of a different place to hike that would be as good or better than Canyon Creek.  Well, not only is Canyon Creek one of the most wonderful places on the globe, it is accessible from the four corners of that globe from which we all tend to travel.  


	The crew this year consisted of Marty Ackerman, Michael and Lori Altabet, Charlotte August, Mignonne Bivin, Charlie Bloom, Nadine and Steve Bowlus, Mike Diggles, Judy Farnswerth, Gail Small Ferrell, Larry Fields, Neil and Esther Gilchrist, Dancene Disilverie and Marvin Goss, Jeremy Goss(?), the Holsingers, Denice Herrmann and Chuck, Juan Carlos, and Mercy Kennedy, Roger Kohlenberger, Kathy Gault and Don Leet, Mac McMasters, Janet Morlan, Jerry Nusbaum, Steve O'Meara, Jim Dunn and Paula Pennington, Gena Pennington, Nancy Reichard, Ron Cox, Maralyn Renner and Christopher and Ambria, Rick, Candy, and Ansel Robinson, Carol, Chris, Lara, and Marla Rush, Jay Stuart, Wayne Thompson, and Mara Zhelutka.  We were a bit over USFS quotas but we were in two camps and my sense is that 40 of us make less impact than 20 mere mortals.  


	There are many stories of getting lives organized for this trip, only a few of which I'll tell.  I don't know what Chuck and Denice did with their horses for three days but when I saw a familiar little van at the filling station in Redding, all four people in the family were there.  Larry wanted to avoid traveling alone so I gave him Mac's number and off they drove.  Carol and Chris got their daughters' school teachers to buy the idea that this hike would be educational; an easy chore for a couple of natural-history-oriented parents.  Don said it didn't seem the same without someone's car breaking down.  I mentioned that my truck threw a rod the previous Tuesday and asked if that counted.  After he found out that I solved the problem by renting a car from Hertz, he said "No."  I was supposed to stay up all night the next two days putting in a new engine, have it die on the way to the roadhead, and hitch hike the last few miles.  Paula and Jim hit this trip on their way back from Idaho without going home at all first.  Michael and Lori had some kind of similar tight squeeze of time.  


	The roadhead gathering was a day-long reunion that lasted way to late into the night.  Charlie was there earlier, the Holsingers were there and camped with us; Ralph was one of those who supplemented Charlie's Faculty Sponsor role over the years.  I got in about ten or eleven at night and was by no means the last one to make camp.  The next morning saw even more people show up, the last of whom was Wayne who left the San Diego area after work Friday, drove all night, saw the sun rise from around Redding, and got to the roadhead after everyone had hiked off.  Not to worry; he's a fast hiker and got to the upper falls in the middle of the pack and before many swimmers had even dried off (so he got wet hugs).  In contrast to this story is Neil and Esther's; they didn't even know there was a trip planned and just happened to be there adding to the collection of Antelope Packs in the canyon, undoubtedly the largest single concentration of green canvas in the western hemisphere.  


	Lunch the first day was at the lower falls for a fairly large group of us as well as for a bunch of students from Chico State.  We were up on the trail and they were down at the creek when Ansel (who's 5) trotted on down, took off all his clothes, and started a swimming trend.  The students left and we had the place to ourselves.  Paula turned her back on her dog, Mica Schist and Mica decided it was indeed a nice hike and it was time to go back to the car now.  So she did.  So Paula did.  So Jim took both packs to the lower lake where I said we would all camp.  So I was wrong; we all camped at the lower falls and took a side stroll up to the lake.  So I took one of the packs back and we still beat Paula and Mica to camp.  That upper falls camp is heard to beat.  The water was quite low yet there was still a nice hole for swimming and plenty of warm rocks on which to act like lizards and sun ourselves.  There is a nice little wading pool between the two concentrations of tents and ground cloths that was just right for the children; I think we had a total of seven youngsters along; or was it 48?  Maralyn and Ron brought Ambria, their youngest, along as well as Christopher who is a veteran of the hike two years ago.  Carol brought her brother Roger along and Mara brought her sister in law Gail; new adoptees into Boot 'n Blister.  Nadine and Steve left their kids this time (their oldest is at U.C. Davis).  


	We had our share of peak baggers.  Marvin and Jeremy headed for Sawtooth on Saturday and Larry headed for Thompson on Sunday morning; I saw him through one partly opened eye as I rolled over in my bag and slept in some more.  Nancy and Mignonne headed up Thompson mid day Sunday and stayed in the back country past the weekend - an idea that occurred to several of us and something actually done by Jerry and Charlotte.  


	Our group seems to have swamped the poor little Café in Junction City multiple times after the hike.  We overloaded their ability to take care of us quickly and since getting through meant friends said goodbye, we were in no hurry.  Mac popped her head in the door just to check in after Larry got back to her car from his climb right about at dark.  Good ol' back-country safety may be part of being a USFS Forester - or part of being a Boot 'n Blister alumnæ.  


	Several people would like the trips to be on the Columbus Day weekend rather than the first weekend in October.  Often they are the same, but for years when they are not, plan on the trips on the holiday weekend from now on.  The reunion hikes will always be every other year in odd-numbered years.  A movement has begun about a hike in the non-reunion years.  We will likely have one in October of 1992 of anyone who wants to come along.  It is absolutely NOT a reunion trip.  If you come on the '92 trip, it in no way fills the niche of the 1993 trip.  You HAVE to come on the 1993 trip!  The even-numbered-year trips may be less convenient and a bit more strenuous.  They may not meet all the scenic requirements either (meadow in leu of lake perhaps).  They will, however, be unique year to year.  For 1992, the trip mentioned most is to One Mile Lake in the Marble Mountains.  I will mail out little informal flyers (only one, rather than a follow-through and a post-trip letter) to the 50 or so people who have been on other trips as well as any of you who write or phone me expressing an interest (that'll cut my mailing by 85 percent).  In 1993, you'll all hear about Canyon Creek and I'll see as many of you as I can there and we'll all love every minute of it.  


Mike Diggles, Palo Alto, December, 1991


